THE ANNUAL LONGBURTON PARISH MEETING

held in Longburton Village Hall at

7.30pm on Friday 23rd May 2014

MINUTES
Present:  Cllr Squires, Cllr Gilchrist, CCllr Bevan, the Clerk and 24 members of the public.

1. Apologies for absence – DCllr Loder.
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd April 2013


The meeting was opened with a welcome from Cllr Squires to the electors present and the new Clerk.  It was agreed that the Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd April 2013 were an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.  Proposed: John Lowe, 2nd: Pauline Reagan.  Unanimously agreed.

3. Local crime and traffic situation –P.c. Pete Moore


PC Moore was unable to attend so Mr J Kerr gave out the report.  There had been a degree of theft in the area in the last 12 months.  2 events from gardens, 1 fuel theft, 3 associated with building work and also a shed theft.  These events illustrated the importance of the Homewatch community.  


The police ask people to be aware that many crimes of this nature can be prevented by the use of good security devices.  It is suggested that people speak to the Safer Neighbourhood Team officers for suggestions, or visit Castle Gardens, where there is a “SHEDUCATION” demonstration static shed containing examples of alarms, locks etc.


Community Speed Watch was launched in the village recently, which will be reported later in the meeting.



Dorset Police Community Messaging System has been overhauled and is now called Dorset Alert.  The Homewatch community in Longburton has been going 12 years with great support of 8 zone co-ordinators for 2 - 40 properties each.  Anyone interested in signing up to the Alerts can do so online, www.dorsetalert.co.uk or via the Dorset Police website, “Local Policing” page.
4. Dorset Fire & Rescue Service – Jill Warburton

The Dorset Fire & Rescue Service is a small service.  There was 800 staff across the area with a large rural and elderly population.  The main role that Ms Warbuton was involved with was prevention.  Every fire was indicative of failure in the department not preventing a fire.  The main fire station for Longburton was Sherborne.  Any area more than 10 miles from the station needed to be conscious of the importance of fire safety.  Risk factors were the elderly, the vulnerable and those living alone.

The Safe & Independent Living (SAIL) assessment was a referral tool used by many different health care professionals and government agencies to refer individuals to the Fire Service to see if they can advise on preventative issues.  It should be noted that individuals can refer themselves if they so wish.  In 2007/8 there were 13 fire mortalities and this was an alarm call to the Fire Service to review their activities with regard to prevention and home safety checks.  There are now hundreds of volunteers assisting in these safety checks and referrals.

There is potential that the Dorset Fire Service may be merged with the Wiltshire Fire service.  A consultation is going out in June to develop a business case for this decision in September.  Leaflets and questions are available online.  The consultation period is 16 June to 24th August 2014.

A question was received asking where to get the SAIL forms, these were available on online.
5. A view from Dorset County Council  - Cllr. Michael Bevan 

Cllr Bevan gave apologies for recent absences due to personal family matters and would leave shortly after giving his address.

The ward Sherborne Rural had the 3rd highest number of rural parishes and so he was not always able to attend all the meetings as they occasional overlapped.


Main issues effecting Parish Councils were Highways as a result of a long winter and large number of pot holes.  The Council had been given an extra grant towards this work.. No requests have come directly from Longburton but CCllr Bevan noticed that Bradford Lane needed attention and would report this to Highways.  Though this was an unclassified road it appeared to have considerable use.  If any further requests please get the Clerk to advise Cllr Bevan.

Ward changes have been devised and they were now tasked with looking at the boundary divisions of these changes as some council are concerned at splitting up of natural communities.  Final outcome will be in 2017.


One area of particular interest for CCllr Bevan was the Social Care Bill.  This has now gone through Parliament and will have an impact on the care of the elderly and vulnerable.  £26million savings are needed in the next financial year and every effort is being made to minimise the impact on front line services.  CCllr Bevan is the Champion for Mental Health and Vulnerable carers, which took a deputation to Downing Street to raise more funds for this area.


CCllr Beavan informed the meeting of a grant of £5000 that has been given to each Councillor to allocate.  This can be given to any community that can identify a need for support, but any request must be for a one off payment with no further support money needed.  The request can be from a Parish Council but also another other official organisation.  It can be used as part payment as long as it is to complete the balance of payment on a project.

A question was asked regarding the classification of roads and if those unclassified would ever have work done on them.  Cllr Bevan replied that it was question of usage, more road users resulted in more action being undertaken
6. Longburton Fund, Longburton Recreational Trust, 
John Lowe 

Longburton Fund – This fund is for residents on modest incomes in Lonburton and surrounding parishes.  Grants or the purchase of goods can be given.  Help can be given to children to purchase materials or musical instruments and can even go towards village organisations.  Investment income last year was almost £600 and currently there is £11,000 available.

Last year a grant of £450 (25% of cost) was made to a Longburton student to visit South Africa on a school choir and netball tour.  Outward Bound Serious Adventure course was funded for a local teenager.  Reports from both students emphases the valuable experience they had gained.  This was money well spent and applications towards the personal development of students are welcomed.


The Fund is there to give help locally, so if anyone is aware of residents who could benefit, please let the Trustees know – it will be confidential.  Other Trustees are Bev Brewer, Canon Eric Woods and John Wingfield-Digby.

Longburton Recreational Trust.- The Trust manages the money raised for recreational facilities at the time of the Millennium.  This is invested with the Nationwide building Society, the current balance is £3300.  The main purpose is to safeguard the funds until such time as they are needed for recreational projects.


There are four Trustees, one appointed by the Parish Council (John Collins), the Clerk and Treasurer, appointed by the other Trustees (John Lowe) and 2 appointed for a 4 year term, by the parish Meeting, one of which is Sarah Fricker.  For many years the other has been Val Davies, but she has now left the village and therefore it was necessary to appoint another Trustee today.  It was unanimously agreed that Pauline Reagan was appointed as Trustee.

Longburton Art Group – The Group currently enjoys a membership of 14 local artists who meet on the 2nd, 4th and 5th Wednesday.  These meetings take place in the Village Hall and include some outdoor visits during the Summer.  There is a range of abilities and although most paint in watercolour they are encouraged to try other mediums through demonstration films and visiting artists.


An exhibition is held every other year, last year raising £700 for the Village Hall.  Some of this paid for the framing and installation of the Jubilee Frieze and the group painting above the Fire Exit.

7. Longburton Village Hall/ new induction loop 
Nigel Paterson/Phil Tester 


The building was conveyed to the Long Burton Village Hall Charity when it was formed in 1967.  A condition was that the building was vested with the Charity Commission.  This means that the asset is protected for the village, but not legally owned by the village.  The trustees have to ensure that the building meets various health and safety requirements, is financially viable and that no risks are taken.

The management of the Charity is clearly laid down in the conveyance that transferred the building to a charity.  It is run by a management committee and members of this are the administering trustees.  They are the ones who decide what is done with/to the hall.  There are elected members (who are voted in at the AGM).  At each AGM the whole committee stands down and new members are voted in.  The new committee decides its chair.


The hall has no outstanding debts, is in reasonable good condition and has low operation costs.  It costs about £3K pa to meet the basic running costs (largest cost is insurance).  Income mainly from hire fees (usually in excess of £2.2k pa).  This year finances are showing a surplus because of good donations received and there has been minimal repairs.  Previous 2 years there has been a deficit because more was spent on maintenance.


The building is listed which makes repairs expensive and restrictive.  The hall has relatively low funds in the bank to cover unexpected repairs; this is trying to be improved.  It also has limitations due to its locality and design and no parking.

There are too few trustees who are willing to take responsibility for the hall, which if not addressed could eventually force the winding up of the charity.


For the future the survival of the hall depends primarily on availability of a suitable number of trustees and adequate funds for revenue and repair costs.  It also depends on villagers using the hall.  Hire charges are being increased to £14 per session.

The induction loop has been installed.  Risk assessments and actions completed, much clearing out of rooms; lighting improved and many small repairs done in house.  The rebuild cost was re-assessed and this required an increase in insurance.


The AGM will be on Tuesday 17/6/14, all user groups will be contacted and hopefully there will be numerous applications to become Trustees.  The suggestion of “a Friends” of the Village Hall was raised.  The idea is for a group of fund raisers to specifically looking at raising funds for the Hall.


Cllr Squires encouraged those present to inform people of the new induction loop.  It made events worthwhile for those with impaired hearing.

8. Community Speed Watch – Chris Squires 

This was started in mid February and they have now had 22 sessions.  Feedback has indicated that it has made a difference.  To be effective they feel they need 2 sessions per week so that people do not know when or where they may be operating.  At present they only have 6 volunteers which reduce the amount of sessions workable.  Each session takes approximately an hour and volunteers would only be asked to do one per week.

The group in one day checked 343 cars with 20 driving between 36 – 42 miles, with the school bus being clocked at 40 and 36 mph, which was reported to the Police.  There are no prosecutions for those identified; however the number, make and colour of the car are given to the police who will send out letters.  If someone is caught twice then they will receive a visit from the Police.  


Any volunteers would be welcome, particularly if someone was interested in doing a weekend. 
9. The Plodders Walking Group – Tom Gilchrist 

There were two roles for this organisation, to walk the footpaths in and around Longburton and to enjoy the countryside and meet neighbours.  The group met once a month on the 2nd Saturday at the bust stop at 10.30am.  They walk for about two and half hours and finish off at the Pub for lunch.  Next walk is on the 14th June 2014.  A word of warning “if you don’t use the footpaths you will lose them”.  Who to contact about problem footpaths, was asked?  Cllr Gilchrist informed them to email himself and he would let the relevant individual know.
10.  The Long Burton & District News – Richard Robbins 

The first edition of the Long Burton & District News was published in January 1975.  This was a time when residents were moving into the new houses in Kings Close and Quarry lane.  Then as now, they were welcomed to the village in the News.  The first to be welcomed were Gordon & Helen Pharoah and family to 8, Kings Close.

Today the June edition, bumper 474 went to the printer in Martock.  On 1/1/15 the News will be celebrating its 40th birthday.


To celebrate this, we will be producing a special bumper edition as we did to celebrate the new millennium.  It will include reports and photos of events over the last 40 years, together with the January 2015 news and views.  Many of the photos will be in colour and the outer pages will be card.


The Anniversary Edition has been made possible by the kind donation of £200 made by the Generation Club Committee.


We welcome written or photographic items of interest.


More generally the Longburton & District News has always been run by committee, which is currently has 3 members, Griff Griffiths (Treasurer), Sheila Sharman (Secretary) and editor (Richard Robbins) The editor having been in place for the last 18 years.  The AGM is on the 2nd Wednesday of November at the Rose & Crown.  The news received no sponsorship.  Its income consists of member’s subscriptions and fees from local businesses for adverts.

One of our major assets is our team of deliverers, who collect the subscriptions at the beginning of the year and deliver throughout Lonburton, Holnest and Lilington. 
11.  St. James’ Church – Rev. Lesley McCreadie 

The fabric of the church took a battering during the winter months.  The west wall in particular is still very wet and we are awaiting the report from the architect.  A number of tiles were lost in the final storm but a fortuitous phone call and the right roofer made the repair in a single day.

The clock has been showing the incorrect time although it sounds the right time.  An appeal via the LB news has brought some very generous donations towards the repair.  The clock having been presented to the village by the villagers to mark the Millennium.


The churchyard has been well maintained by a dedicated team of mowers and trimmers and I am very grateful to them.  Some work has been carried out on the yew tree and other trees in the churchyard.  The churchyard is well used for the burial of ashes but unless a plot has been secured we cannot undertake burial.  Many of our graves are past the 75 year limit for burying on the same spot and we have asked a local undertaker to '’rod’ the churchyard to see if any areas are suitable for us to use for this purpose.  To date he has not carried out that work.

St James continues to offer various social activities for the village.  We have a service every Sunday with either me or someone from the Sherborne Abbey team.  We have special services for example this month there is a Pet Services and Hymns with Pimms.  The congregation remains at a regular 25 or so.  We work with the Methodists friends and a group from St James is now volunteering at the Sherborne Food bank which is now located in the Methodist hall.  Food can be left at St James if required.

12.  The Garden Club – Sylvia Osment

Sylvia Osment spoke on behalf of Carol.  They meet on the 1st Thursday of the month at 7.30pm in the Hall.  Invitation to come and join made to everyone.  The evenings start with an update on news and then a speaker of very good quality, frequently with slides.  The group has been running for approximately 31 years with 40-50 members.  Subscription is £7 per year and the AGM in October.  There are occasional day trips and there is a Plant Sale next month on the 7/6/14 at The Pines.
13.  The Table Tennis Club –Laurence Marsh

The club started in September 2011.  All ages attend and all experiences.  There are normally about 10 players per night on a Wednesday evening in the hall between 7-9pm.  Occasional matches arranged against Leigh Table Tennis Club are scheduled and very enjoyable.  Any new members welcomed.
14. Craft Group /PILATES -Pauline Regan    /Cheryl Ashburn

The Group grew from the former ’Hope’ knitting group which previously knitted for the charity ‘Help for Orphaned Poor and Exploited children.  A charity trying to tackle child exploitation in African and Asian countries.  Owing to the recession BA reduced the cargo space given free of charge and the export became uneconomical.

The group still supports the Hope charity through coffee mornings and fund raising, but the craft group now focuses on sharing their skills resources and expertise in such things as teaching, helping others to continue to enjoy their own craft work and supporting older members who are not as dextrous as they once were.


Projects tackled include crochet, knitting, quilting, card making etc.  A group helped to complete the harvest banner made by village children, when the initial project suffered ‘glue failure’.


Whilst work is done, tea is drunk in large quantities, much conversation and sometimes there is the silence of intense concentration.


Group attendance varies between 8-18 members, on a drop-in basis.  Meeting is at Cheryl Ashburn’s house, King’s Close, the 2nd Monday afternoon of each Month from 2-4.30pm.  The venue limits the crafts so wood turning, potter etc are not available.  Whether you knit and natter in the lounge or cut and glue in the kitchen, you are all welcome both to share your expertise and to join in.

15. Whistle Water s.106 money – Gerry Squires 

Cllr Squires gave an outline of the history of S106 money, some £3558, that was awarded to Cam Vale Parish Council.  Part of the condition for use of this money was that it would be used to purchase equipment within a 5 year timeframe.  As the Parish Council had not had the opportunity to allocate the money to a project, there had been a potential that it would have been lost to the Council.  An agreement was made that £2500 could be received to be ring fenced for a recreational trust.  Payment for the Loop system of £221.66 installation and £163.78 for the cupboard to house the system within the village hall had been identified as a suitable for this monies use.  The resulting £2114.56 would be ring fenced in the account until the play equipment on the Depo site required purchase.  This money cannot be spent on any other activity unless a public meeting and agreement from WDDC is achieved.
16. Depot Re-development Working Group – Tom Gilchrist 

Cllr Gilchrist reported on the results of the Housing Needs Survey and November Survey.  Areas that the survey highlighted for the focus of the depot were, a children’s play ground and area, a village hall and a village shop.  The Working Group having reviewed the feasibility of these suggestions have now decided that only two of the options considered in the Nov  2013 survey should be taken forward into the Neighbourhood Development Order (NDO), these are the Children’s Play Area and the Recreation Area.  Although there was a high level of support (53%) for a SHOP it has not been taken forward because of the general lack of commitment and support necessary to make a community shop a viable proposition.  


The Working Group are focused on producing an outline planning application for the  NDO.  This would agree an outline planning application which developer could alter and review.  They are drawing up plans to visit numerous play areas to which they can model their ideas on. An overview would be provision for car parking, maximum number of 20 house of which 35% would be affordable housing...Once available this will be presented to the community in a formal 'Public Consultation' phase for 6 weeks.  Displays would be available in the village hall and comments would be solicited, both good and bad.  The plans could then be tweaked and presented to WDDC for an opinion.  This would then go to an independent inspector who would check it abided by the policies and local plan.  There would then be a referendum where 50% support would result in the plan going forward.  WDDC would then put it out to developers.  Updates would be available in the Longburton News.
17. MATTERS RAISED BY LONGBURTON PARISHIONERS – no matters raised.
Meeting closed at 9.25pm.
Carinna Vickers
Cam Vale Parish Clerk
